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Western Bay Regional Collaborative Committee

Annual Review October 2013 – March 2015
1. Executive Summary 

Within Western Bay, progress of the Regional Collaborative Committee (RCC) has not evolved as quickly as expected but significant strides forward were achieved in the last 6 months. 
The RCC and its members were without the support of the Regional Development Coordinator (RDC) for the last 3 months which did provide an opportunity to work in partnership and members should be congratulated for their efforts during this period.

However, it has to be noted, that there wasn't the commitment expected from all members particularly in their involvement in work which needed to be achieved outside of meetings.

The creation of development days has been very successful and has allowed us to reflect on the work done to date, and focus on the future direction of the RCC.  It also allowed for the development of our own Vision and Values ahead of those agreed by the Supporting People National Advisory Board (SPNAB), demonstrating true partnership working.

In response to the Tackling Poverty agenda, work has begun to collaborate with colleagues in Communities First, Families First and Flying Start to identify synergies with the Supporting People Programme.

While service user engagement continues to progress well at a community level, there is a need to reinvigorate the Join In Steering Group (JISG), which has stagnated at the Regional level.  It should be noted that the involvement of the Join In Community Groups has been a key aspect in development of both the vision & values for the RCC, and the Annual Review itself, and they should be thanked for their input in both these, and other local and regional pieces of work.

The 2015/16 Regional Commissioning Plan (RCP) was a rushed affair but we have already identified that this has to be managed better going forward. A sub group has been set up to develop this in conjunction with the Local Commissioning Plans (LCP's) during the first half of next year.

We will also be seeking to work closer with our Health and Probation colleagues and seek their opinions of how services can be linked together in future.

Both the both local and regional provider forums will be utilised far more to develop views and ideas for innovation, as will specific client groups through existing service user forums and other engagement mechanisms.


Cllr John Rogers



Dave Tovey

RCC Chair




RCC Vice Chair
2. Introduction 
The Supporting People Programme Grant (SPPG) - Guidance (June 2013) states that Regional Collaborative Committees (RCCs) across Wales are required to submit annual / regular reports to the Supporting People National Advisory Board (SPNAB), to advise the Minister on progress of each RCC.   The RCC forms part of the overall governance structure for the SPPG, the current structure is available on the Welsh Government website: http://wales.gov.uk/topics/housing-and-regeneration/services-and-support/supporting-people/programme-structure/?lang=en 

This Annual Review will cover the period from 1 October 2013 to 31 March 2015.  It will provide the SPNAB with an update on developments and an honest assessment of what’s worked well and areas that still need to be progressed in the Western Bay RCC.   This report is a reflection of all Western Bay RCC attendees; each member, deputy member, co-opted member and advisor has been given the opportunity to input their views and recommendations on the Western Bay RCC. 

The SPPG – Guidance (June 2013) identifies a number of areas of responsibility for the RCCs across Wales and the High level principles.  These are listed below. 

The areas of responsibility where the RCC is expected to report to SPNAB:
· Advise

· Recommend

· Planning

· Priority Setting

· Membership and Attendance.

The high level principles for the RCC:

· Improving services and outcomes to the end user 

· Ensuring probity, accountability, transparency and scrutiny 

· Operating on the basis of equality, collaboration and co-production 

· Providing strategic oversight and direction in line with national, regional and local strategy and SP Commissioning plans. 

· Being underpinned by and comply with robust and enforceable grant conditions.

Western Bay comprises of the three local authority areas: Bridgend County Borough Council, Neath Port Talbot County Borough Council and City & County of Swansea.  It is covered by the Abertawe Bro Morganwg University Health Board (ABMU) and the South Wales Police.
3. Case studies
As part of the annual review, we are required to provide two examples of work that has been carried out by the Western Bay RCC between October 2013 and March 2015.  These include what went well, what barriers there were, what was achieved and any lessons learnt by the RCC.

Example 1: RCC Development Day
During 2014 the Western Bay RCC recognised that due to the formality of the RCC meetings and the frequently large number of items on the agenda, there was little opportunity to have full and frank discussions around specific topics, including the strategic direction of the RCC, and the ongoing development of the RCC and its members.   
 
It was agreed to hold an initial RCC development day with suggested areas for discussion to include the purpose and role of the RCC, including the high level priorities, the value and benefits of the RCC, the vision and values for the RCC, and how members work together.  It was also agreed to consider including sessions on business planning – identifying commissioning opportunities, data and outcomes collection, procurement and tendering, and older persons work.

A task & finish group was established to agree the agenda for the day.  During these discussions, it was agreed that the Regional Development Coordinator (RDC) grant be utilised to fund an external facilitator to ensure impartiality, and provide steer and focus to ensure the aims and objectives of the day were met.

19 RCC members attended the day, with representatives from all 3 local authorities, provider and landlord reps, Probation, Community Safety Partnership and Welsh Government.  Of the 8 members / deputies with voting rights, 6 were in attendance, ensuring that any decisions made were in accordance with the Terms of Reference for the RCC.

The initial session of the day allowed for consideration to be given to the external factors which may impact on the work of the RCC, Supporting People Teams and Support Providers.  These included the recommendations of the Williams Commission, Welfare Reform, the Housing Act 2014 and the Social Services and Wellbeing Act 2014.

Members were then given the opportunity to review and focus on the purpose of the RCC.  It was agreed that going forward the Terms of Reference for the RCC, which were originally taken from the SPPG guidance were out of date and would need to be updated.
It was felt that following this piece of work, further consideration would need to be given to the membership of the RCC, to reflect the emerging pressures on the Supporting People Programme.  While it was agreed that the roles and responsibilities of all members, including those of the Chair and Vice-Chair, needed to be reviewed, this would be completed following the release of the MoU.


While discussing the achievements of the RCC it was agreed that the good work being done by the Supporting People Teams along with the Regional Team Meetings is not always recognised by the RCC and outside agencies.

The final session of the day allowed for the development of an RCC work programme with officers identified to take items forward within set timescales.
Following the day, all attendees were asked to complete an anonymous evaluation form, which was then collated and circulated to all RCC Members and Welsh Government.  

What went well
The interactive sessions allowed for open and frank discussions on the purpose of the RCC, what has been achieved to date and barriers faced by the RCC.

The use of an external facilitator with previous experiences of an RCC allowed for the discussions to be steered and focused on emerging points with the production of clear actions at the end of the session.
What were the barriers
RCC members need to recognise that attendance at development sessions and workshops will require additional commitment in terms of time and work-load. 

What was achieved
An RCC work plan was developed based on discussions and actions identified during the session.  These included:

· Review & revising the Terms of Reference

· Develop Roles & Responsibilities for members

· Developing a vision and purpose for the RCC

· Consider DWP(Department of Works and Pensions) / OPCC / ABMU / SPNAB attendance

· Sharing best practice – what works

· Direction and drive for the RCC to come from the Chair and Vice Chair.

The agreement that the work plan would be a live document, with RCC members committed to leading on specific pieces of work , through the establishment of task & finish groups.  Lead officers would be responsible for ensuring the piece of work was completed within set timescales, and reporting on progress to the RCC.

Through the evaluation questionnaire completed after the session, it was highlighted that attendance at the session had allowed members to gain better understanding of and a broader perspective Supporting People and the work of the RCC.    

Attendees felt that development sessions should be planned throughout the year, as in addition to planning and allocating work and building relationships between RCC members, it will allow the RCC to invite in other stakeholders and agencies to explore strategic links, receive presentations from WG on new legislation, and to consider and respond to WG consultations and correspondence.

Lessons learn
Holding development sessions outside of the formal RCC meetings allows for more in-depth discussions, future planning, completion of specific pieces of work and the involvement of other agencies and stakeholders.
Example 2: Development of RCC Terms of Reference and Vision & Values
At the initial RCC development session, it was felt that the current Terms of Reference for the RCC, which were originally taken from the SPPG guidance were out of date and would need to be updated.   It was also agreed to develop a Vision & Value for the RCC.

It was agreed that in developing the Terms of Reference, consideration would need to be given to the Memorandum of understanding (MoU) which was expected to be circulated in January 2015 prior to implementation in April 2015, and to the recommendations contained in the Review of the Transition year (Miller Research).
A task & finish group was established, with Local Authorities, Provider and Landlord Reps all represented, along with the RDC.  The remit of the group was to establish a draft vision, values, purpose and terms of reference, which would then be considered by the RCC before being subject to service user consultation.
Following this meeting, a report was submitted to the RCC, outlining the work done by the group, and suggesting what the next steps should be.  The Vision & Values, Purpose and Strategic Objectives were all agreed, subject to consultation with service users.

While RCC members attended the Join In Community Groups to discuss the proposals, support providers were also encouraged to discuss the proposals with their service users through their own engagement mechanisms.
Following this consultation, the amended Vision, Values, purpose and Strategic Objectives for the RCC were presented to the RCC for final approval.

What went well?
Through the RDC Network, it was ascertained whether other RCC’s had changed the terms of Reference, and if so what these changes were.
Reimbursement of travel costs for service users who attended the community groups.

What were the barriers? 
Not having MoU in place as this could have an impact on the future governance and work of the RCC.

The barriers to engaging with service users included timing of the community group sessions, and lack of child care facilities.
What was achieved?

As a result of this piece of work, a new Terms of Reference and Vision & Values were developed.  Additionally the purpose and strategic objectives for the RCC were also developed, and the need for a Communication Strategy was identified.

Through the Join In Community Groups, Service Users were given the opportunity to meet and share their view s and experiences with RCC Members.

As the RCC had developed their Vision and Values, this allowed them to feed in to the workshops held with SPNAB, to consider the Vision and Values for the Supporting People Programme.
Lessons learnt

To ensure all service users have the chance to share their views, a variety of engagement methods should be used, including Join In Community Groups, and through support providers own engagement tools, including 1to1 sessions and group work.

Assigning the task to a task and finish group allowed the work to be seen through to completion.

The input of all members, at various stages in the development ensures that the Vision & Values are owned by all RCC Members.

4. Service Development
As part of the Annual Review, and to meet the reporting requirements of Welsh Government we are required to provide additional detail about the following areas 

a). What efficiencies have been introduced by RCCs to ensure that services are commissioned and run in a more effective way for end users particularly given the ongoing pressures on funding?

· The three local authority SP teams have worked together to streamline the monitoring and reviewing process to minimise the burden on service providers and share relevant information to inform commissioning requirements.
Where providers are working across 2 or more local authorities, reviews are carried out jointly to prevent duplication of the monitoring process, relieving pressure on both the providers and SP Teams.  Where this is not possible, Monitoring officers will review the existing action plan rather than carrying out a full review.  It will also be accepted that the polices & procedures in place will not be monitored, unless a change has been identified.  It is hoped that, where practical this process will be developed further ro allow 1 Local Authority to carry out a joint review on behalf of other LA’s within the region.
· Pooling the SP Teams resources has allowed for the develop of an annual provider questionnaire which meets the needs of all 3 local authorities, with one Local authority overseeing the collection of data via a central online tool, reducing the administrative burden on SP Teams, and ensuring consistency of questions and deadlines across the region.  It has provided a streamlined process for support providers and reduced the duplication for provider working in more than one LA.
b). How have people using services been involved and shaped decisions?
· At a local level the three SP teams continually encourage a dialogue with service users while local community groups meet regularly to discuss pertinent matters. The RCC has engaged the Join-In framework to obtain feedback on a number of key issues, such as a review of its Terms of Reference, its Vision and Values and the RCC Annual Review.

Service Users were invited to a Join In Community Group to discuss the Annual Review, and were asked the following questions:

What involvement have you had in any changes or improvement in services you receive?

· Consultation influenced RCC Visions & Values

· RCC Respecting view/ input Service Users can have

· Worries & concerns are listened to

What impacts have you noticed?

· Felt impacts due to loss of staff back office more difficult to get hold of the office but no one lost support worker

Things people felt needed to be done to ensure services were not affected focused on continuity of support staff  
· It’s difficult if support workers change need to tell story again and again

· Lose trust in service

· Need to maintain continuity of support workers

· Introduce full team to service users so they know staff who may need to cover

· Pair support staff

· Rotas staff around all houses

· Commissioners can strengthen service spec to support business continuity – change of support workers protocol to be developed 

· Loss of staff may impact on waiting lists – people may or may have got worse

What opportunities have you been offered to be involved in any changes to your service?

· Service Users (SU) may have relevant information and need to be listened to

Ideas looking forward

· Volunteers – Swansea Carers and Voluntary Service (SCVS) befriending for pulling out/off floating support 

· Ease of getting back in to support quickly is important /prompt aftercare

How would you like to be involved?

· Opportunities like today – small providers struggle to facilitate opportunities

· Monitoring Officers to promote Join In in their 1:1 consultations during visits. 

· Peer reviewers is an example and add a regional dimension  

What if anything stops you getting involved in the opportunities offered?

· The format and environment, including people wearing suits, and using jargon
· Could also blend to other resourced groups

What could help overcome these issues?

· Use peers / SU to engage

· Childcare

· Time to plan for meeting / notifications

· Each Project /Service should nominate service user to attend the Join In Community Group.  A service user rep for the scheme.

What is the best way to feedback information on opportunities and what has happened as a result?

· The Annual Events – Were very visible invite member and AM’s
· Still need to do questionnaires opportunity to promote

· There is an appetite for peers giving back

What should be done to check you are given opportunities to have your say on how services are run and what is provided?

· Each service to elect / nominate a SU to attend Join In

· What about those who cannot attend – mobility, childcare need a way to reach them

· Links with other opportunities and strategy groups

c). How have decisions been shaped by the outcomes data?

· Each of the three local authority SP teams has reported an increase in the quality and quantity of outcomes data. The region is in the process of developing a regional report for the RCC to identify and better understand the issues around the data collected via the outcomes framework. It is important to recognise that individual service user journeys relate to a person’s level of control, not just the outcome areas and the need to focus on the support needs of the individual.

d). What regional and sub-regional work is happening as a result of the RCCs and how has this work developed since the last report that was submitted in November 2013 

· The work of the RCC is supplemented by regular regional team meetings in which all three SP teams and provider and landlord reps are included. This provides a focus to progress particular pieces of work to ensure the needs of the region are comprehensively addressed, as directed by the RCC, or WG .   Specific pieces of work carried out include:
4. Discussion and agreement of agenda items for development days.
4. The development of responses to WG papers and requests for information, including the Consultation on the Memorandum of Understanding,  proposals for the preferred model for administering cuts in to SPPG, and
4. Consideration of new / pending legislation and the effect it may have on the SP Programme, support providers and future commissioning , eg Housing Act (Wales) 2015
4. Sharing of information on proposed efficiency savings
4. Agreeing  RCC agenda items
4. The establishment of a framework for meetings which allows for the RTM, local and regional provider forums, community groups, development days and workshops to feed into and receive information and direction from the RCC.
· The RCC has developed a Vision, values and purpose for the RCC, and updated the Terms of Reference.
· Regional Contracting Group has been re-established to consider regional contract & reviewing, monitoring and evaluation, identifying commonalities, identifying and sharing efficiencies and example of good practice.
· The outcomes monitoring group has focused on reviewing submissions of mandatory Outcomes data to WG in the context of how information is gathered, used and reported with a view to developing consistency across the Western Bay region.  They have also considered how the framework reflects identified need, service user engagement and the wider links that can be made with other services and organisations e.g. outcomes collected for mental health.   
2. RCC appraisal 
All Members, Deputies, Co-opted Members and Advisors were asked to give their opinions on the Western Bay RCC.  From the 15 individuals asked to respond, 10 responses were received.  The following is a summary of the responses received.

What has worked well for the Western Bay RCC and what are the achievements?
· There is a genuine desire to work collaboratively together throughout the region, as evidenced by the RCC Development events held during the period. 

· It is felt that the development days have been productive and have helped to promote improved communication and joint working.  They have been inclusive events which have contributed to a number of achievements at an RCC Level, including the development of a work programme and the allocation of tasks to lead officers to be taken forward via task and finish groups.  They have also provided the opportunity to network and develop relationships, raise the profile of the SP programme, and make connections to other areas of work such as Communities First. (for further information see Case Study 1)
· Service user participation continues to work well and the NPT and Bridgend Community group has really encouraged people to comment on what the RCC is doing.   Additionally a Service user attended an RCC meeting and gave feedback on how the meeting was run from a service user’s perspective.
· Through task & finish groups, the revision and coproduction of the terms of reference, and the development of a Vision, Values, purpose and strategic objectives for the RCC has ensured that all RCC Members have ownership of them.
· Data collection has been undertaken regionally for consistency and resource reduction

· Regional Service Evaluations have taken place however the detail cannot be shared at RCC due to the contractual and commercial sensitivity. These may well have taken place anyway.
How do you feel that the Western Bay RCC is meeting the strategic objectives?

· The  work programme is helping to focus the RCC on specific goals and ensuring that work is carried out through task and finish groups
· The development of the RCP as a working document will steer the RCC to prioritise its objectives to develop services as a region, but we still struggle to link in adequately with the Western Bay Programme Board (WBPB)
· The RCC’s strategic objectives relate very much too current and emerging policy agenda. For example, at the most recent Development event Welsh Government emphasised the linkages between Supporting People and other significant programmes in Wales, particularly the drive to tackle poverty and the links between SP and the Communities First Programme. The RCC is working to better integrate its work with relevant programmes as well as contributing to the prevention agenda in the context of the Housing (Wales) Act 2014 and the Social Services & Wellbeing Act.

· It was felt that having too much information or too many priorities can be a barrier to achieving strategic objectives.
· There is still a lack of clarify in what the strategic objectives are and the governance role, having the MoU will assist with this.
How has being a member of the RCC been of benefit to you and the work of your organisation?  

· Being a member of the RCC has been detrimental to the organisation e.g. time out of business. I cannot see a benefit to the organisation other than on a personal level been a learning curve. In the long run this would benefit my organisation. 

· It has helped me learn more about the way in which other organisations work with SP and has increased my understanding of the workings of SP in the Welsh Government and at a local authority level.  

· Being a member of the RCC has enabled me to keep abreast of the developments in the programme at a national level, including the challenges faced in respect of funding reductions and the response of my local authority area to this.  This has enabled me to examine the impact on the services provided by my organisation that are funded via the SP Programme.

· The RCC, Regional Team Meeting (RTM), contracting, various task and finish meetings provide numerous opportunities to network with regional colleagues and as a consequence staff relationships have developed information sharing. 
· Whilst still in its relative infancy, the RCC is embracing regional working and seeking to achieve greater consistency across the Western Bay region in terms of, for example, reviewing and monitoring, needs mapping and outcomes monitoring.

· There is a common or shared aim of helping vulnerable people to maximise their independence and collaborative working has encouraged ideas and good practice to be exchanged, which helps to deliver the most effective services to those in need throughout the region.

How has being a member of the RCC enabled you to contribute to the work of other organisations?

· It has re-established for me the need for clarity, structures, good governance. 

· The representatives of provider and landlord organisations have been able to put things in context which is of benefit to other organisations i.e. landlords and providers.

· It has given me the opportunity to represent other organisations and see more of what they are doing. 

· Creation of the older persons review group which is an area identified through a development day session and included on the RCC work programme.  The terms of reference for this group will be drafted following the recent publication of Alison Tarrant’s interim report.

How has being a member of the RCC enabled you to learn about others’ challenges and priorities?
· I have been aware of the challenges faced by my organisation and understand the challenges faced by statutory authorities. However I have concerns that SP priorities are moving more and more towards those individuals of whom authorities has a statutory duty towards; thus enabling authorities to meet their statutory duty. The safety net for individuals is being withdrawn from many people. 

· The sharing of information through the All Wales CHC and Cymorth Landlord and Provider Reps meetings has allowed practice to be developed on a national basis but allowing for the regional perspective.

· Through attending Homelessness and SP forums.  Also through working with the local authority SP Officers and understanding the challenges that they face 

· Aspects of communication from the Welsh Government, including the Minister for Communities and Tackling Poverty, is channelled and discussed at length through the RCC and associated sub-groups.  This has prompted closer partnership working arrangements with colleagues who work in other project areas in NPT, Bridgend and Swansea.

· It has enabled members to better understand the pressures and priorities facing other agencies and how we can collectively contribute to providing services that best meet the needs of vulnerable people in the region.
Can you identify any learning or development needs and / or any support or training required that will further enable you to carry out your responsibilities and undertake your role as an RCC member to the best of your ability?
· What is co-production and how do you achieve it? (All RCC members).

· The collaboration between Providers and Landlords, acting as one unit to represent all services in the region.

· It would be useful for me to understand more about how the RCC links with other forums and groups

· The work that Cymorth has done in facilitating a national provider rep forum is very helpful and gives us the chance to learn from other RCCs and provider reps.  

· I need to work with colleagues in my organisation to allow more time to commit to RCC work 

· The RCC Development events have been very beneficial and should be used as a mechanism to meet the development needs of its members as well as a forum to explore innovative ways to implement its programme of work.
What would help the RCC to develop further?  

· Considerations of analysis of information gathered from providers e.g. outcomes, annual monitoring information. Consideration of the impact of any savings made locally and regionally. 

· Focus on a few strategic objectives and not try to do everything – accept where we are and build on that.

· Consistency of representation from statutory members. 

· LA resources to be identified as paramount to the success of the RCC and appropriate time allowed developing the region as one, together with the implementation of the MoU. 

· Working collaboratively and, while appreciating the differences in areas, ensuring that every opportunity is taken to develop regional projects. 

· Allowing greater involvement of Health and Probation by obtaining their perspective on various aspects of the programme and how they benefit from the delivery of SP services.

· Clarity on the role in governance
· Suggestions include a timetable of project visits for RCC members to engage with key front-line staff and service users, exchange visits with other RCCs and continued contributions from WG to RCC meetings.
What do you think the RCC should be focussing on for the coming year?

· Workshop sessions to discuss openly and honestly how we think we could change services to meet the future funding challenges. Questions on how we involve people receiving services in developing strategic plans. 

· Managing the cuts to maintain services and grant levels

· Developing more regional initiatives 

· Establishing a way of learning from the success stories of SP funded projects.

· The Western Bay RCC has an established work programme to work through over the next 12 months; in implementing this work programme all three local authority areas must be forthcoming with the direction of travel being followed at a local area and the areas where genuine partnership working can be pursued.  This work programme should be shared with all Providers and certain areas worked on within the respective local forums.
· Clarifying the governance role of the RCC
· Development of shared outcomes with the other tackling poverty grants demonstrating the impact of SP 
· Service user involvement - review the practical implementation of the framework within resources. 
· Explore a joint procurement approaches e.g. floating support

· The RCC should continue to be agents for positive change and challenge how it evidences the impact of the SP Programme at a time of continuing budgetary pressures and increasing (and competing) need for its services. Also, the need to further develop the linkages with the anti-poverty agenda at a time of continued austerity and welfare reform changes which are anticipated to detrimentally affect the most vulnerable.
Any other reflections or comments:

The following are barriers to moving forward within Western Bay:

· No memorandum of understanding (used as an excuse for not being able to do something)

· No decision on local government reorganisation (used as an excuse for not being able to do something). However programme board seems to be able to work as a region.

· The RCC needs to have teeth and develop the priorities for Western Bay that are then delivered at the local level in each of the 3 respective LA areas.

· The RCC has added an almost crippling at times resource burden/ bureaucratic layer required to feed it, with few tangible impacts which were not achievable prior to it’s existence. This was also exasperated due to the unfortunate absence of the RDC.
· The pressures on public finance is likely to be sustained for the foreseeable future so the work of the RCC in identifying innovative support solutions to meet the needs of vulnerable people will be even more significant, especially as local government reorganisation gathers momentum.
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